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Dear Ms. Whitting, 

 

On behalf of Luton Borough Council, I am responding to your PFD report dated 1st 
December 2020. 
 

I note that the Council were not invited to attend the inquest to assist you with your 
investigation into the tragic accident that resulted in the death of Mr. Yahaia on 15th 
January 2020. 
 

I understand that following his arrival on a flight at Luton Airport, Mr. Yahaia was 
provided with assistance by airport contractors, CCS, to meet him at the plane and 
escort him to his family who were to collect him at the arrivals area.  However, he was 
left at the duty free exit to arrivals and then seems to have made his way out of the 
terminal building then boarding a bus from which he alighted at some point on its 
journey along the Busway in the Jeans Way area, in Central Bedfordshire. 
 

Background to the Busway 
 
The Busway was built on a disused railway track and opened in September 2013 
following detailed consultation with experts as to the layout and safety measures 
required on the track, at crossing points and at stops. 
 
The Busway was developed as part of LBC’s and CBCs commitment to an integrated 
transport system. 
 
At no stage has LBC or CBC been advised that the Busway should be fenced along 
its entire length and indeed to do so would be prohibitively expensive. I understand 
that no busways are fenced in the same way as a railway and the two should not be 
seen as comparable. 
 
The Busway has made a significant contribution to the local economy and benefitted 
the environment by reducing congestion. 
 
The design of the Busway and the adjoining pathway was subject to rigorous statutory 
scrutiny and therefore it is of concern that you feel this design is in some way flawed.  
 

The busway has carried an estimated 23.8 million passengers with an estimated 
784,000 journeys completed by the specially adapted buses. 
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There is no evidence of pedestrians regularly straying onto the live Busway and the 
three incidents in the view of LBC and CBC constitute a very small risk profile when 
compared with the number of journeys completed. 
 

Previous incidents 
 
Whilst there have been two other accidents on the Luton / Dunstable Guided Busway, 
they both occurred in the hours of darkness and both of them involved persons 
entering the live carriageway, intended for bus traffic only. I note that PC  has 
provided details so I do not repeat them here. 
 

On both occasions, Luton Council reported the incidents to the Health and Safety 
Executive as the relevant regulatory authority.  
 

The Busway is deemed a work place, not a highway, designed for bus operations 
only and not road, or pedestrian traffic. It is in fact a criminal offence to trespass on 
the busway. 
 
The Police attended both the accidents and we co-operated with them to review the 
circumstances leading to the deaths. Luton Council were represented, at the first 
inquest during which the safety of the Busway was not questioned by the Police.  
 

I must respectfully disagree with the conclusions of PC  in his report to you 
that there are clear and evident design flaws with this busway. 
 

For the reasons already set out in this letter, it cannot be correct to ascribe those 
criticisms to the Luton Dunstable Busway. 
 

It may be thought that street lighting would improve safety but that is not possible in 
the area where the accident involving Mr. Yahaia occurred as it is an area designated 
as occupied by bats so we cannot install street lighting at this location. 
 

Steps to be taken to prevent future deaths 
 
Luton Council has continued to engage with the Bedfordshire, Hertfordshire and 
Cambridgeshire Constabulary Roads Policing team to determine what lessons might 
be learnt from these tragic occurrences.  
 
We are in the process of completing an updated Memorandum of Understanding with 
the police in relation to operations, traffic regulation and investigation of incidents and 
to keep safety under review through regular meetings. 
 
We have also included the Health & Safety Executive in the process of reviewing 
safety measures for the Busway. 
 
On the section at Hatters Way any faded or missing signs have been replaced and 
the rest of the Busway is in the process of being reviewed for upgrading of signage at 
emergency access points and any other locations, including Jeans Way, where 
additional signage may be thought to assist in emphasizing that access to the Busway 
is not permitted. 



 

 
I feel that I must nonetheless point out that it is impossible to prevent unauthorised 
access to the Busway along its 8.3 mile length of which 4.6 miles is guided. 
 
It is perhaps stating the obvious to note that Bus Lanes in urban environments are 
in the main not fenced. 
 
I hope you find this response addresses your concerns. 
 

Yours sincerely, 

 

Chief Executive 




